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Latest Developments

2021 was a stellar year for global equities – the third 
year in a row with double-digit returns. The outsized 
economic recovery, supported by ongoing stimulus, 
caused robust growth on both sides of the Atlantic, 
with the US growing at 5.6% and the eurozone 
growing by 5.2%.

We saw a 27% surge of the S&P 500 Index (which 
consists of major US companies) and European stocks 
grew by 20%. On a broader scale, the MSCI World, 
which tracks global stocks, gained an impressive 20%.

Bonds fared poorly last year as ultra-low interest rates 
produced paltry income, which did not overcome the 
decline in bond prices. US core bonds lost ground with 
a return of negative 1.5%. The last time bonds lost 
money was in 2013.

Further, rising inflation presents a major challenge to 
bonds and equities. Oil prices surged 62% and labor 
shortages are pushing up wages.

Supply chains and inventory control became so 
efficient over the last decade that producers 
could rely on inventory to arrive “just-in-time”. 
The disruption in inputs caused by Covid created 
global supply chains bottlenecks in everything from 
semiconductors to building supplies. 

With pent up demand, trillions of dollars in stimulus 
money and increasing confidence for employment, 
consumers pushed prices higher. The consumer price 
index increased by 7.0% in December; its highest 
reading in 40 years.

 
 

Consequently, central bankers have become more 
and more concerned about inflation after initially 
deeming it to be “transient”. Valuations, the concept 
of the perceived value of a stock based on its future 
earnings, are at peak levels and the discovery of 
Omicron late in the year added to the uncertainty.

 

What this Means

•  Inflation is toxic for bond markets as it lessens  
the purchasing power of the future stream of  
(fixed) payments.

•  To reduce inflation, central bankers will increase 
interest rates in 2022. This will create a headwind  
for both bonds and equities.

•  High equity valuations will also restrict stocks from 
repeating the returns of the last three years.

•  Earnings growth will be a focus for investors.

•  Stock markets will exhibit a greater degree of 
volatility and a pull-back or correction would not  
be surprising.

The beginning of the year is a good time to review 
your investment portfolio and make adjustments if 
necessary to align with your long-term financial goals.


